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Our Emerging Vision  
  A thriving, creative, visionary congregation deeply involved in our community, modeling 
the way of Christ for one another and for all our neighbors. 

Our Mission 

  To gather all people of every generation, help them grow in faith, and equip them to model 
and share the way of Christ. 
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Senior Pastor  

Dear All, 

 

This month marks the end of my fourth year as your pastor.  In high school and college, after four years 

one graduates to a new stage.  I think after these four years, we’re finally graduating from the COVID 

pandemic.  For my first few years, we either navigated restrictions or were recovering from them.  In 

the 2023-’24 fiscal year, we were finding our rhythm again; it’s something that I think will continue 

into 2025. 

 

As a faith family, we felt the rhythm of weekly worship and music rehearsals, as well as regular adult 

education, children’s Sunday school, youth group, preschool classes, fellowship events, and activities. 

Our annual traditions offered highlights throughout the year–events like the picnic, the Lighted Parade 

with caroling, Hanging of the Greens, Blue Christmas worship, Christmas Eve pageants and music, 

Simple Lunches, Curbside Ashes, the Pancake Breakfast, the Egg-stravaganza, Holy Week and Easter, 

and Vacation Bible School. Our space and congregation offered witness to life milestones like 

weddings, funerals, baptisms, ordinations, installations, and military commissioning.        

 

We put our faith into action assisting our ongoing ministry partners like Northville Civic Concern and 

Crossroads, as well as took part in events like CROP Walk and Souper Bowl of Caring.  This past year, 

we started two new traditions: helping plan and execute the city-wide MLK Jr. Day celebration and the 

Day of Service.  Twice, in October and June, we gathered in the sanctuary for prayer, song, and 

scripture readings, but then were commissioned to worship with our hands and feet.  As a whole 

congregation, we offered praise through service and mission activities gathering again for a shared meal 

to follow. 

 

This year we continued to serve as good neighbors for groups using our building.  We regularly 

welcome community partners like Alcoholics Anonymous, Al-Anon, Rotary, Scouts, and the Red Cross 

for blood drives. A team from the Living and Learning Enrichment Center visits weekly to help around 

the building.  And we welcomed the Art House’s Young Artist Fair and the Victorian Festival to our 

space. 

 

Just beyond our walls, we saw the demolition of the Northville Downs and the beginning of the 

redevelopment construction.  As that work continues and we welcome new neighbors and public spaces, 

we will have new opportunities for growth, evangelism, and public witness. 

 

On a personal note, this year marked my return to school.  I started my doctoral studies through 

Pittsburgh Theological Seminary focusing on creative writing and public theology. 

 

It is a joy and an honor to serve as your pastor—to be a part of your lives and, in some small way, help 

to facilitate the love of Christ in your life.  I may have reached the year-four mark, but I’m not 

graduating from you all.  You all and this place mean too much to me.  Thank you for letting me be your 

pastor. 

 

With much love and care, 

Pastor Jackie 

 

The Rev. Jacqueline Spycher, Senior Pastor 
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Director of Congregational Care 

Friends, 

This time last year, I was still very new to the congregation, trying to navigate the halls and stairways 

and figure out who’s who and what’s what. I still have a long way to go, but I can safely say I no longer 

get lost in the building; I finally recognize most faces and remember quite a few names. Positive 

progress overall.  

Looking back at this past year I am deeply grateful for the meaningful relationships that have developed 

with many of you. I’m thankful this congregation has been so welcoming to my family. Both Sarah and 

Maeve love this church, as do I, and we’re so glad to call you all our church family. 

Reflecting on a full year alongside the Deacons, I continue to be in awe of how much they do to care for 

this congregation. Offering rides and meals to those who need them; bringing flowers to celebrate good 

times and comfort difficult times; assisting with funerals; being a support and contact point when 

needed, and seeking other ways to creatively care for our congregation. This is a sizable undertaking for 

any volunteer, but our Deacons take it on with such selflessness.  

The Deacons and I are particularly grateful to those few members who have also signed up alongside us 

to assist in offering meals and rides. A church full of people who care for each other and the world 

around us is a church centered on God’s love.  

It was also wonderful to continue being a part of the Simple Lunch educational offerings. In the past 

year we’ve covered a broad range of subjects across mental health, end of life planning, and of course 

we uncovered some truths and untruths about Ireland and St. Patrick. I’m excited to see what broad 

range of topics we’ll engage in next. 

Looking at the year ahead, I’m eager to continue the work of caring and connecting. Relationships are 

the building blocks of any church and in the spirit of a growth mindset I hope and pray our relationships 

here continue to expand and multiply. 

Love and kindness, 

Maeve’s Dad (Stephen Flavin) 

Director of Congregational Care, Youth, & Children 
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Church Officers by Term 

Elders 

Moderator:  Rev. Jacqueline Spycher 

Clerk:  Marilyn Thibodeau 

 

2024    2025    2026 

Debby DeLaby  Pam Clarkson   Lori Danes 

Lynda Heaton   Shirley Henry   Stephen Flavin 

Jennie Macy   Tim Mizerowski  Glenn Kaatz 

Cal Strom       Jim Ward 

 

 

Deacons 

 

2024    2025    2026 

Coline Coleman  Marcia Booth   Art Bakewell   

Sarah French   Beth Jones   Doris Edwards   

Deb Sopo   Diane Lahiff   Lois Fuller   

Anne Vetter   Karen Marold   Kathy Gricius 

Joan Sellen       Tom Haupt 

        Terry Heaton 

        Judy Somershoe 

2024 CNC 

At-large members: 

Dawn Eiben 

Beth Heberlein 

Alan Somershoe 

 

Endowment 

Bob Griffith (1-year term) 

Barbara Ross (3-year term) 
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July 2023 - June 2024 Church Staff 

Ministry Staff 

The Rev. Jacqueline Spycher, Senior Pastor 

Stephen Flavin, Director of Congregational Care, Youth & Children 

Jenn Zibbell, Children and Youth Director, Mission Coordinator 

 

Music Staff 

Dr. Jerry Custer, Vocal Music Director 

Nancy Plumley, Te Deum Handbell Director 

Dr. Dave Wagner, Organist 

Terry Farmer, Section Leader/Soloist 

Geoff Kelm, Section Leader/Soloist 

Tom Bowman, Section Leader/ Soloist 

Alexandria Habra, Section Leader/Soloist 

 

Administrative Staff 

Kelly Sartorius, Church Administrator 

Kelly Clarke, Accounting Clerk 

Natalya Stallworth, Communications Associate 

Daryl Bean, Audio Visual Technology Associate 

Michael Deachin, Technology Associate 

 

Sextons 

Zak Bugosh, Evening Sexton 

Paige Poinsett, Morning Sexton 

 

Preschool Staff 

Lisa Higley, Director of Preschool/Teacher 

Cindy Korpela, Assistant Director of Preschool/Teacher 

Preschool Teachers & Teaching Assistants:  

Kim Bonsall, Melanie Bugar, Jamie Danielsen, Kristy Jewel, Julie Kimball-Malloure, 

Kimberlee Odtohan, Tracy Purty, Christine Walter, and Caryl Wierengo 

 

 

 

 



7 

 

STATISTICAL REPORT 

Clerk’s Report 

Called to the Church Triumphant July 1, 2023 through December 31, 2023 

 

January 1, 2024 through June 30, 2024 

 

Alexander Krulikowski 

Donald Morgan 

 

     

Membership as of June 30, 2023 .………………………………………………………..386 

Increase:  

 By letter of transfer ……………………………………………….………….......... 5 

 By reaffirmation of faith ………………………………………………….….......... 6 

 By profession of faith ………………………………………………………………0 

 Reinstated to active membership ………………………………………………….. 0 

Decrease: 

 By letter of transfer ………………………………………………………………..- 3 

 By death …………………………………………………………………...............- 2 

By personal request ………………………………………………………………..-1   

 By roll review ……………………………………………………………... ………0 

  

Membership as June 30, 2024 ……………………………………………………...........391 

 

Weddings in 2023-2024 …………………………………………………………………… 1 

 

Funerals in 2023-2024 ………………………………………………………………….......2 

 

Adult Baptisms in 2023-2024 ………………………………………………………………0  

  

Infant Baptisms in 2023-2024 ………………………………………………………………4 
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Congregational Nominating Committee 

CNC recommends the following people for Deacon, Elder, CNC 2025, Endowment 

Deacon: 

3-year terms 

Karen Cornely 

Laurie Doner 

Earl Eiben 

Louise Fisher 

Beth Heberlein/Wendy Richardville 

 

1-year term to fill vacancy 

Susan Bartlet 

Elder: 

Lynn Betker 

Tim Blanch 

Debby DeLaby 

Jennie Macy 

 

2025 CNC at-large members 

Jim Clarkson 

Adam Danes 

Martha Nield 

 

Endowment: 

Bill Poulos 

 

2024 CNC members: 

Dawn Eiben 

Beth Heberlein 

Alan Somershoe 

Lois Fuller, Deacon representative 

Debby DeLaby, Session representative 
 

Thank you for your support, faith, and prayers 

Submitted by Debby DeLaby 
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Children and Youth Committee 

In recent years, between COVID and multiple staff transitions, Children and Youth have operated in a 

state of some uncertainty, not quite settling into finding a long-term direction. Since January, the 

committee has spent time steadying the ship and evaluating what efforts have worked and what efforts 

can be improved. 

Children’s Ministry: 

To continue building relationships with our church, preschool, and community families we hosted 

several outreach events: two well-attended movie showings, an Easter Egg-stravaganza that one mom 

said was the best she had seen, and a larger VBS than we’ve had in some time. VBS was attended by 

almost 100 children with more than 50 incredible volunteers and was extremely well received by all. 

Since January, our Sunday School programs have seen a new lease of life thanks in no small part to well 

over half a dozen new volunteers dedicating their time and energy to make sure our Sunday School and 

toddler rooms are staffed, engaging, and fun. 

As we continue to evaluate the most effective direction forward, we will add opportunities for family 

engagement to the calendar. 

Youth Ministry: 

Just in time for the school year we made some upgrades and updates to our youth space and 

programming. A long overdue coat of paint and some new activities have created a warmer, more 

inviting space for our youth and their friends. 

Much like the Children’s Ministry we paused some youth activities, both social and service-oriented, to 

evaluate the most effective means of successfully engaging and benefiting the group. Over the Summer 

we stayed local on our Mission Trip to Detroit where the group assisted with a variety of agencies 

serving those in need throughout the city. 

Talks are currently underway with other youth directors in our presbytery to develop a collaborative 

youth ministry combining youth groups for social and service events throughout the year. We are likely 

to host the first of these events here at FPCN in November. 

Successful, thriving, Children and Youth programs are built on relational ministry. Events, lessons, 

interactions, and engagement will all be planned with the long-term goal of developing lifelong 

relationships with each other and God.   

For that mission, we are excited. 

Youthfully yours, 

Stephen Flavin, Director of Congregational Care, Youth, & Children 
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Preschool 

The 2023/24 school year started out with several full classes. Our Parent / Child class was very popular, 

and all four class offerings were at maximum capacity! We hired two new teachers, one to replace a 

teacher who went back to the public schools to receive benefits and the other to accommodate our 

increased fours enrollment. Our new teachers offered some renewed enthusiasm to our love for 

teaching! God delivered exactly what we needed. 

Psalm 62:8 

Trust in him at all times, you people. Pour out your heart before him. God is a refuge for us.  

 

We continue to strive for our goal of exceeding the parent’s expectations and maintaining our 

exceptional reputation for delivering a curriculum that is equally balanced in educational and creative 

activities. We continue to attract families from neighboring communities as well as catering to our 

Northville families. 

We enjoyed meeting with Pastor Jackie for monthly Children’s Worship sessions in 2023/24. She brings 

energy, excitement and passion every time we meet. 

The support from the church staff, Connections Committee and Property Committee continue to help the 

preschool thrive. 

Lisa Higley 

Preschool Director / Teacher 

 

 

Deacons 

The Deacons have continued to provide Christ-centered service for the congregants of First Presbyterian 

Church of Northville. The Deacon’s ministry has been guided by Stephen Flavin, Director of 

Congregational Care.  

The Deacons meet monthly on the second Tuesday of the month in person or via Zoom. This format has 

allowed Deacons to be engaged when they are unable to attend the in-person meetings. The July meeting 

was held at Story Point so that Beth Jones could attend and provided the opportunity for us to share how 

much Beth has contributed to the church and how much she means to us. 

We welcomed seven new Deacons in January who joined the eight current Deacons. Each member or 

family of the congregation is assigned to a Deacon who reaches out throughout the year by email, phone 
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calls, and/or visits. Cards are also sent at Christmas and Easter. Beginning in January a Deacon was 

assigned to Fox Run (Tom Haupt). Deacons keep Stephen apprised of individual needs or concerns and 

vice versa.  

The flower ministry and providing meals and transportation are other ways in which the Deacons 

provide care and support. The Deacons make individual flower arrangements when there are donated 

flowers on Sunday. These flower arrangements are delivered when there is a need (illness, 

hospitalization) or celebration (marriage, new baby, baptism). Meals are also provided as needed. 

Deacons assist at funerals by ushering and helping with the cleanup afterward.  

A Deacon is present each Sunday at the Deacon’s Corner in Boll Hall. This provides an opportunity for 

the Deacons to answer questions and interact with members of the congregation, as well as visitors to 

the church. 

Extended Communion is scheduled quarterly, and Deacons and Elders provide Extended Communion to 

congregants who are unable to attend church in person.  

Deacons continued to support the educational offerings at the church and helped prepare lunch for those 

participating in Mission Sunday. 

Deacon Sunday occurred again in July and the Deacons were responsible for the entire service—sermon, 

children’s message, and liturgists. Most of the Deacons were able to participate in the service and felt it 

was successful. 

The Board of Deacons looks forward to continuing our outreach to the Congregation and identifying 

opportunities to serve. 

 

Respectfully submitted: 

Karen Marold, Moderator 

 

Deacon class of 2024: Coline Coleman, Sarah French, Joan Sellen, Deb Sopo, Anne Vetter 

Deacon Class of 2025: Karen Marold, Marcia Booth, Beth Jones 

Deacon Class of 2026: Art Bakewell, Doris Edwards, Lois Fuller. Kathy Gricus, Tom Haupt, Terry 

Heaton, Judy Somershoe 
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Adult Education/Discipleship 

Highlights of the past year: 

● Pastor Jackie led us in a study of the Marks of a Vital Congregation 

● Simple Meals were followed by speakers on mental health and St Patrick’s Day (our own 

Stephen Flavin!) 

● Popcorn Theology “Minari” exploring the Korean-American culture 

● Ongoing small groups:  Naomi Circle, Women’s Book Club, Kerygma co-ed Bible study, 

● Agape Women’s Bible study, Men’s Discussion group, Foxy Friday gatherings at Fox 

Run. Thanks to all who facilitate these groups! 

Our theme for the 2024-25 Adult Discipleship year is “I LOVE TO TELL THE STORY”.  Watch for 

opportunities to explore the ways we share the stories of the good news of Jesus AND the stories of our 

own faith journeys with one another. 

 

Wanda Moon and Shirley Henry (Session liaison) 

 

Human Resources Committee 

Mission Statement:  As part of the church’s core Supporting Ministry, the purpose of the Human 

Resources Team is to help ensure optimal staffing of the church, as well as to create and implement 

systems which encourage growth and enable people, whether paid or volunteer, to lead Christ’s mission 

through the church. 

Facilitated the following employee additions and transitions: 

Jenn Zibbell                    Resigned as Children and Youth Director and Mission Coordinator, 

                                         November, 2023 

Stephen Flavin               Hired as Children and Youth Director, January, 2024 

Natalya Stallworth         Hired as Church Office Communications Associate, September, 2023 

Natalya Stallworth         Resigned as Church Office Communications Associate, June, 2023 

Daryl Bean                      Resigned as Contract AV Tech Associate, December, 2023 

Michael Deachin              Hired as Contract AV Tech Associate, December, 2023 
 

● Facilitated staff performance evaluations by getting input from staff and congregation and 

meeting with employees for formal review. 

● Submitted the FY 2024/25 HR budget for Session approval 
 

Faithfully submitted on behalf of the HR committee, 

Lori Danes and Gretchen Mizerowski, Co-Moderators 

 

HR Committee Members: Gretchen Mizerowski (Co-Moderator), Pastor Jackie Spycher, Susan 

Gessert, Tim Mizerowski, Lori Danes (Co-Moderator) 
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Fellowship Activities Committee 

The Fellowship Activities Committee continues to plan activities for the congregation that will help 

build community and involvement within the congregation and for the public. 

The committee leads Fellowship Time each week following worship. This includes providing the 

snacks, recruiting or acting as the hosts, setting up the snacks, and cleaning up the drinks and snacks 

each week. We get support from the Sextons with the setup of the drinks. We are always looking for 

volunteers who are willing to act as hosts for Fellowship Time.  

The committee leads the Welcome Corps before and during worship each week. This includes recruiting 

or staffing the Welcome Desk with 2 individuals each Sunday who will greet people as they come in and 

direct people to various places in the church. Volunteers for the Welcome Desk are needed each 

Sunday.  

With lots of volunteers pitching it, we hosted the Church Picnic on Sunday, September 10, 2023, at 

Waterford Bend Park. The food and activities are provided by the Fellowship Activities Committee. 

This annual event is enjoyed by the entire church.  

We organized the Opportunity Fair in September to help members of the congregation become more 

aware of ways they can get involved. All groups within the church are invited to set up a table with a 

poster to advertise the opportunities for people to get involved in their work or activities.  

The Wonders of the Night Sky was a wonderful event where we shared a catered meal and Glen Kaatz 

shared his amazing photos. This event was well attended and enjoyed by all.  

While funding for the Community Children & Youth Activities and Events no longer comes from the 

Fellowship Activities Committee, members of the committee continue to volunteer at these activities 

and help with recruiting volunteers. This year, we supported summer camp (July 2023), September 

Parents Night Out, the October Mario Movie & Parent’s Night Out Event, the Christmas Frozen Movie 

Night, Easter Egg-stravaganza, the Sandlot Family Movie Event in April, and VBS in June. 

This year, the Fellowship Activities Committee included the following creative and talented members: 

Vivienne Ward (Committee Moderator), Debbie Dunbar, Nancy Kaatz, Jennie Macy, Darleen Sweeney, 

and Stephen Flavin (Director of Children and Youth). We are thankful for all the inspiration and 

assistance from Pastor Jackie and all FPCN Staff along with the many wonderful people who have 

generously given their time to help us accomplish all these things. It happens because of you!  

Respectfully submitted, 

The Fellowship Activities Committee 
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Mission & Outreach Committee 

We have had many opportunities to show others God’s love in our community over the past year. Our 

church has been able to continue ministering to others with your support. We strive to provide assistance 

to worthwhile organizations where we can see positive results and our congregation can be involved in 

the work of being the hands and feet of God. 

This congregation continues to generously support the 5 cents a meal fund every month to support our 

Food Ministry; this is key to helping food insecure people in our community. This congregation also 

supports the Mission and Outreach work through budgeted funds that are spent to help those in need. We 

have been fortunate this year to receive funds from the Ebert Endowment Fund to support our work. 

This congregation is also very generous when asked for collections of items, gift cards, money for 

special projects, and donations for special offerings.  

With the support of the entire church, we were able to have a Day of Service in October 2023 and in 

May of 2024. These 2 Days of Service allowed everyone in our congregation an opportunity to be 

involved! We built and painted a Blessings Box – like a little library for hygiene and food items – to 

help our neighbors in need and give the community a way to easily help them. We built rockers for the 

front porch to make the community feel more welcome to come and sit on our porch. We installed a 

Peace Pole and a Prayer Wall. We packed hygiene kits and sorted food to support those in need. We 

gardened, we cooked, we organized, we prayed, and so much more!  

Throughout the year and on our Days of Service, we work with our Mission Partners to support their 

work in our community. Our projects and some of our Mission partners and the work we do to support 

them include:  

● Blessings Box 

● Make and distribute Laundry Soap to those in need 

● Provide Hygiene Items and Food to those in need 

● Provide the community an easy way to drop off items 

● Northville Civic Concern 

● Regular Food Collection in Grocery Cart 

● Souper Bowl of Caring Food Collection and sorting 

● Christmas Gift Baskets 

● Donations of Fresh Produce 

● Volunteers to work at Northville Civic Concern 

● Gas Cards to support clients 

● Giving through the Meijer Simply Give Program 
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● Crossroads of Michigan  

● Crossroads Sunday Soup Kitchen – with the Mission Co-op group, provided food and 

volunteers to prepare and serve Sunday lunch 4 times throughout the year to about 450 

people each time. The Mission Co-op group is a group of 4 area Presbyterian churches 

that work collaboratively on some mission projects. 

● Crossroads Summer Lunches – provided food and volunteers to serve lunch to children 

during the summer several times  

● Clothing Drives 

● Hygiene Item Collection 

● Holiday Toy & Gift Collection 

● Mitten Tree - provided Gloves, Mittens, Socks, & Underwear for children and adults 

● Food Collections 

● Provided funds for their food insecurity programs 

● Bridgepoint/Neinas Elementary School  

● Neinas Christmas Party – provided party food, gift bags, crafts, food bags, & lots of fun 

to the children at Neinas,  

● Food for summer 

● Mitten Tree – provide Gloves, Mittens, Socks, & Underwear for children  

● Holiday Toy & Gift Collection 

● Westminster Presbyterian Church in Detroit  

● Westminster Thanksgiving – provided volunteers, funding for turkeys and other meal 

items 

● Hospitality Ministry at Northville United Methodist Church 

● Served the unhoused at Hospitality Week at Northville United Methodist Church in 

March by providing food for and serving dinner to about 80 people at the Rotating 

Shelter; also provided other items that they needed 

● Welcome Inn  

● Prepared Meals and delivered extra food from events 

● Delivered hygiene items 

● Living & Learning Enrichment Center  

● Clients come to our church to gain work experience regularly 

● Worked in their gardens and on their property to help maintain the property for their 

clients 
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● Gleaners  

● Provide funds for their work with food insecurity 

● CWS CROP Hunger Walk which raised funds for food insecurity 

● Salvation Army Bell Ringing  

● Presbyterian Church USA Special Offerings 

● One Great Hour of Sharing, including the Fishy Boxes for the children 

● Christmas Joy offerings 

● Humane Society of Huron Valley  

● Made Blankets and Cat Toys at our Days of Service 

● Backpacks for Foster Care 

● Purchased items for and packed 50 backpacks for MDHHS to give to children in Foster 

Care (July 2024)  

 

We appreciate the congregation providing their enthusiasm, time, and donations of items and money to 

help others less fortunate than us. 

 

Thank you very much! 

The Mission & Outreach Committee 

 

Worship 

The Worship Committee serves the congregation and the pastoral staff by helping to plan and facilitate 

services that encompass all aspects of meaningful worship. Members of our committee during the past 

fiscal year were Lynn Betker, Tim Doty, Louise Fisher, Beth Heberlein, Beth Jones, Mary Kirn, Nancy 

Plumley, Sandy Robison, and Pastor Jackie Spycher. 

 

Baptisms 

The Worship Committee is charged with reviewing applications for baptisms before forwarding them to 

the Board of Elders for approval and scheduling. This fiscal year Pastor Jackie performed four baptisms. 

 

Special Teams  

Our committee has oversight and responsibility for the following aspects of our worship experience: 

  Service Directors and Ushers - Deb (Sopo) Gammons, chair 

  Communion - Mary Kirn and Sandy Robison, chairs 

  Liturgists - Lynn Betker, chair 

  Decorating the sanctuary for Advent and Lent - Beth Jones, chair 
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Special Services 

  July 9, 2023 - Youth Mission Service 

  July 16, 2023 - Deacon Sunday 

  July 23, 2023 – Reception of New Members 

August 27, 2023 - Blessing of the Backpacks 

  October 1, 2023 - World Communion Sunday 

  October 8, 2023 – Day of Service 

  October 26, 2023 - Christ the King Sunday 

  November 5, 2023 - All Saints Sunday 

  November 26, 2023 - Christ the King Sunday 

  December 17, 2023 – Reception of New Members 

  January 7, 2024 – Ordination and Installation of Officers 

  February 11, 2024 – Scout Sunday 

  March 10, 2024 – Reception of New Members 

  June 2, 2024 – Baccalaureate Sunday 

  June 9, 2024 – Day of Service 

 

Christmas Services 

Since Christmas Eve fell on a Sunday, the traditional Christmas family service and pageant was held 

during the 10:00 a.m. service. That evening a traditional candlelight service was held at 7:00 p.m. and an 

acoustic communion service was held at 11:00 p.m. 

 

Lenten Services 

  Ash Wednesday - February 14, 2024, 7 p.m. 

  Palm Sunday-  March 24, 2024  

  Maundy Thursday - March 28, 2024, 7 p.m. 

  Good Friday - March 29, 2024, 7 p.m. 

  Easter Sunday - March 31, 2024, sunrise service and 10 a.m. 

 

Vocal Music 

Chancel Choir: This past year has seen a consolidation of the previous year's achievements. We have 

added two section leaders -- Tom Bowman, tenor, and Alexandria Habra, soprano—while developing 

the vocal gifts of the entire chancel choir. Indicative of that is the broad array of soloists taken from the 

choir's ranks over the past year: Elaine Atallah, Louise Fisher, Sharon York, Ann Werther, Geoff Kelm, 

David and Sue Byun, and Tim Doty. Dr. Dave Wagner and Dr. Jerry Custer both premiered new works 

with our musicians, and Jerry composed a setting of the Sanctus which has become a sung part of our 

communion service each month. Summer choir was a resounding success, and we held our first-ever 

music reading class.  

 

Redeemed: Our gospel music trio offered additional prelude and special music in worship 

approximately once a month.  The trio of guitars and vocals is comprised of Tim Doty, Doris Edwards, 

and Terry Heaton. 
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Instrumental Music 

Handbells: Last summer Nancy Plumley arranged for a complete refurbishing of the bells by Malmark 

Co. A portion of the expense was underwritten by the Endowment Committee.  The Te Deum Handbell 

Choir offered music once a month during worship.  

 

Piano: In October 2023, the pianos in the Sanctuary and rehearsal room were tuned. 

 

Organ: In October, Renaissance Pipe Organ Company (Ann Arbor) tuned the organ. Additionally, Dave 

Wagner has been in negotiation with Cassavant Freres, Quebec, Canada, the organ manufacturer, for 

needed repairs and preventative maintenance for the organ. In February 2024, the Worship Committee 

petitioned the Endowment Committee to allot memorial funds for initial major organ maintenance by 

Renaissance Pipe Organ Company. 

 

Brass: Christmas and Easter were made festive by the presence of talented brass performers, and we 

look forward to more of the same in the coming year. 

 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Lynda Heaton, Moderator 

 

Connections Committee 

Purpose 

The Connections Team has the responsibility to initiate and maintain connections within the church 

family and with the community surrounding us. 

 

Members 

Members are Pam Clarkson, moderator, Debby DeLaby, Dawn Eiben. We were pleased to welcome two 

new members, Mary Ann Gingrich and Kate Walford. Also, Natalya Stallworth then Hannah Johnson, 

staff, and Pastor Jackie Spycher are on the team. 

 

Picture Directory 

Our biggest project this year was to complete a new directory for members. We were able to complete 

the project in-house with the purchase of a spiral binding machine. Pastor Jackie completed the graphics 

on the first half of the directory and Kelly Sartorius downloaded all the member information. We will be 

able to update and print more directories as needed. 

 

Pens and Notebooks for the Welcome Desk 

We made use of the spiral binding machine to make customized FPC notepads to give out. We also 

ordered pens with First Presbyterian Church name on them to distribute. 

 

New Member Development 

We facilitated new member classes throughout the year led by Pastor Jackie. New members were 

received on December 17, 2023, and March 10, 2024. 
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Letters to Visitors 

Letters of welcome in the name of Pastor Jackie were sent to new members throughout the 

year.  Stephen Flavin sent welcoming emails to those who only left their email addresses in the 

Friendship Pad. 

 

Community Celebrations 

We participated in the Fourth of July Parade and the Holiday Light Parade with a big red truck. We also 

celebrated autumn by placing skeletons on our porch. 

 

Elder/Deacon/Staff Bulletin Board 

Nancy and Glenn Kaatz continue to take pictures and update the bulletin board in the narthex. 

 

Advertising 

We advertise in the Northville Chamber of Commerce annual directory and in the PrideSource 

magazine, printed and online, plus a continued presence on Facebook. 

 

Northville Presbyterian Preschool 

We supported the preschool by assisting with the Christmas nativities and graduations. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Pamela Clarkson 

 

Property Committee 

The Property Committee is responsible for keeping the physical plant, building and grounds in good, 

safe condition, in a cost-effective manner. If you don’t think about this committee, that means it is doing 

its job: the lights are on, the water runs, the temperature is comfortable, and the facilities look inviting. 

The members of the Committee are Bob Buckhave, Jim Clarkson, Adam Danes, Dan DeLaby, Ron 

Dunbar, Jeff Fidge, Glenn Kaatz, Jim Murtfeldt, Kelly Sartorius (Admin. Rep.) Bob Sellen, Charlie 

Smith, Alan Somershoe, and Tim Wood. 

The following is a list of some of the projects that the Committee has completed in the past 12 months, 

and a short list of other responsibilities. 

1. Steeple Painting: Requested quotes and supervised an outside contractor to paint the steeple and 

the square housing around it on the roof. 

2. Insurance: Committee reviewed the church’s coverage and worked with Brotherhood Mutual to 

strengthen coverage while reducing premium by $3,116.  

3. Welcome Center Doors: Pressure washed and painted them. 

4. Blessing Box: Constructed an enclosure to make food available to the needy in the community. 

5. Water bill was 25% higher than normal. We investigated all water valves in church’s restrooms 

and replaced four defective valves. 
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6. Fire in roof-top air handling unit: A motor burned out, causing extensive smoke. City fire 

department responded. A defective motor was replaced by RLM, our HVAC contractor. 

7. Flood in lower-level kitchen near Music Room. Committee discovered a plugged discharge line 

from dishwasher. We rerouted the drain tube for better flow. 

8. For “Day of Service”, we built a new Prayer Wall, Peace Pole, and Blessing Box. 

9. Safety and Security: We worked with Stephen Flavin to review security protocols for church and 

specifically preschool. 

10. Audio/Visual Improvement: Purchased a new MEVO Camera and hired a technician to broadcast 

services via Facebook.                                                                                             

Other Responsibilities: 

11. Committee responsible for five budgets: maintenance, insurance, electricity, water, and natural 

gas. Met with the Resource Management Committee to prepare, recommend and monitor. 

12. HVAC: Continue to work with RLM (our new contractor) to fix all heating and air conditioning 

problems and convert all systems to automatic controls.   

13. Painting: Continue a program to paint all interior walls and corridors. 

14. Arrange grass cutting and fertilization maintenance for the summer season. 

15. “Beautification Award Winner”. Thanks to Jeff Fidge and Kelly Sartorius, the City of Northville 

recognized the Church with a Landscaping Award for 2024. 

 

Finance Committee 

The Finance Committee meets monthly on the Thursday prior to the monthly Session meeting (generally 

the 2nd Tuesday of month).  Our main focus is to review the monthly financial statements and monitor 

the day-to-day financial operations of the church. A portion of our operating cash has been invested in 

12-month CDs with variable maturity dates. The CDs continue to have favorable interest rates and are 

monitored on a monthly basis. 

The chair of this committee is also a member of the Resource Management Committee. Comments on 

the year-end financials and budget information are covered in their report. A copy of the fiscal year-end 

June 2024 financial report follows all the committee reports. 

The Finance Committee is always looking for church members to help count and deposit the Sunday 

morning offerings. If you might be interested in helping, please contact one of the committee members 

listed below. Each team consists of two members and involves about a half-hour of time once every six 

weeks or so. A 6-month schedule is issued twice a year, and members can easily switch with one another 

to fit their individual needs. 
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We would like to thank everyone within our church family for your support and giving of your financial 

resources. Please feel free to contact any member of our committee if you have any financial related 

questions. New members are always welcome to join our committee. 

 

Submitted by the Finance Committee  

Dianne McCulloch, Moderator; Coline Coleman, Adam Danes, Kelly Clarke 
 

Resource Management Committee 

The purpose of the Resource Management Committee (“RMC”) is to facilitate cross team 

communication on important matters regarding church operations and major expenses so as to make 

certain recommendations to Session as appropriate. Members from the Human Resources, Property, 

Stewardship, Endowment and Finance Committees, along with the Senior Pastor and the Corporation 

President make up the RMC. The RMC’s members include: 

 

Human Resources – Tim Mizerowski 

Property – Dan DeLaby   

Endowment – John Gessert  

Finance - Dianne McCulloch 

Stewardship – Pastor Jackie Spycher 

Moderator / Corporation President – Tim Mizerowski 

Senior Pastor – Pastor Jackie Spycher 

 

Year Highlights: 

● FY 2023-2024 budget closed on June 30, 2024, with a loss of $15,750.00. Importantly, due to 

many departments being under budget, FPCN year-end loss is very encouraging given that a 

balanced budget was approved in June 2023, but to balance the budget a portion of an expected 

Employee Retention Tax Credit (ERT) of $139,586.62 used to balance the budget has not been 

received. 

● 2024-2025 Budget - The RMC developed a budget for FY2024-2025 which was subsequently 

approved by Session.  

Importantly:   

● The RMC was of the opinion that it was not necessary to include an extraordinary income 

payment (ERT credit) to balance the budget this year. Rather, the budget that was developed and 

approved provides operating expenses to exceed income by $66,491.00. Providing a balanced 

budget has proved challenging over the last several years, however, pledges have increased, and 

committees have stuck to their very tight budgets which has led to smaller than projected income 

deficits. 

● The RMC approved filing an application to receive an Employee Retention Tax Credit (ERT) 

from the Federal Government last fiscal year. The calculated credit FPCN may be eligible to 

receive is $139,586.62 less a fee already paid to Paychex of $6,300.00 for the work they 

performed in preparation and filing of the ERT. To date FPCN has not received the ERT credit 

and we are uncertain if/when it might be received.   
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● The budgeted total income is projected to be $614,100.00 (excluding Preschool tuition) and 

budgeted total expenses will be $680,591.00. 

Important budget considerations: 

● Actual offerings and other receipts for FY 2024 increased to $622,839.00, a $62,344.00 

increase from FY 2023. Thus, budgeted offerings and other receipts for FY 2025 were 

increased by approximately $37,000. 
 

● Included within the increased offerings budget was a projected increase in Per Capita 

Offerings. The RMC is of the belief that if half of the Congregation paid the Detroit 

Presbytery’s Per Capita apportionment this would significantly offset the amount FPCN is 

required to pay, thus reducing expenses.  

● The budget includes a 2.5% COLA increase for all church employees. 

● The approved FY 2025 budget does not rely upon any extraordinary income such as the ERT 

credit or State of Michigan grants that were received by the preschool, which allowed the 

preschool to compensate FPCN for certain expenses (rent and utilities) that are typically part 

of the General Operating Fund. 

● The budget contains an aspirational goal of increased offerings by 8% for FY 2025 as 

compared to FY 2024.  

● The Preschool Budget is projected for a profit of $8,508.00 as enrollment might be reduced 

due to new preschool offerings by the Northville Public Schools. 

● The June 30, 2024, year-end operating cash balance was $399,812 which continues to 

provide flexibility to manage adverse financial events. 

● The RMC has continued to encourage the use of the yearly 5% authorized spend of Endowment 

funds to offset committee spending.  

● The RMC has encouraged the Property Committee to continue to maintain and upgrade the church 

building. Potential projects will include upgrading audio/visual equipment for use during Sunday 

Worship services and in the CLC for such things as Movie Nights and vacation Bible School; 

replacement of the HVAC system due to its age; restoration of the organ. 

● The RMC meets at least twice per year. The next meeting will be scheduled for November 2024 to 

consider the current offerings and the Stewardship campaign. 

● The RMC encourages each family to increase their contributions to the Church by only 3%. Thus, 

if you have pledged to tithe $25 per week, your increase would be $.75 cents per week or $39.00 per 

year. This will allow Church programming to continue and maintain current staffing.  

● The RMC also encourages each family to watch for Per Capita apportionment announcements and 

please consider contributing your family’s Per Capita amount. 

Should you have any suggestions, questions or concerns please do not hesitate to contact the RMC at 

tmizerowski@tmizlaw.com.  

 

Tim Mizerowski 

Moderator 
 

mailto:tmizerowski@tmizlaw.com
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Endowment Committee 

July 1, 2023 to June 30, 2024 

Committee Members (term expires on December 31st): 

Dianne McCulloch (Elder/non-voting 2025)                                  Tim Mizerowski (At Large - 2024) 

Bob Griffith (At-Large - 2025) John Gessert, Chair (At Large - 2024) 

Cal Strom (Elder - 2024) Glenn Kaatz (At Large - 2024) 

Rev. Jacqueline Spycher  Barb Ross (At Large – 2025) 

 

Purpose:  To help assure the financial security of The First Presbyterian Church of Northville by 

building and maintaining endowments and other restricted funds for the long-term support of the church 

and its mission. 

Highlights from the 2023-24 fiscal year: 

● Following the Endowment Operating Procedures, the committee calculated the 5% of total 

market value for the various funds and advised Session and committees of the amounts available, 

which totaled $59,483. Session and the various committees were also advised of the balances 

available in the D&J Edwards Endowment Fund, and the Memorial Fund.  

● Scholarships of $9,056 from the Educational Endowment Fund were awarded in May 2024.  

● The Endowment met four times during the year virtually. In addition to monitoring the 

investment accounts held by Vanguard, the committee continued overseeing the various 

Memorial Fund donations as they are received throughout the year. Aligned with the Finance 

Committee recommendation, the balance of designated Memorial Funds are now deposited in a 

separate Vanguard investment account. Session and all the committees are updated regularly as 

to the amount of designated funds available for use. 

● Total for the long-term investment accounts was $693,045 at the beginning of the fiscal year. 

Distributions from restricted funds during the year totaled $59,483. Total investment account 

balances at the end of the year on June 30, 2024, were $790,848, which includes all distributions, 

additional donations, earnings, and market gains/losses for the 12-month period.  

● The Memorial Fund balance of $142,937 in the separate Vanguard investment accounts. 

● The Finance and Endowment Committees have begun tracking continuations received via special 

or Memorial giving designated for organ maintenance and repairs in anticipation of preventative 

and required maintenance. Depending on the extent of the preventative maintenance or repairs, a 

separate fund-raising effort may be required to maintain our extraordinary organ.  
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Would you like to contribute or know more about the FPCN Legacy Funds? Our committee has created 

a brochure with more information and can help walk you through the process to make an enduring 

statement of faith for generations to come at First Presbyterian Church of Northville, as others have for 

more than two hundred years. Please reach out to any of our members.  

 

Respectfully submitted on behalf of the Endowment Committee, 

John Gessert, Moderator 
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FY 2024 Terms of Call for Pastoral Services of Reverend Jacqueline 
Spycher and First Presbyterian Church of Northville 

 

I Duties and Responsibilities 

Reverend Spycher’s duties shall be those of Pastor, leading the congregation in worship, giving pastoral 

care to the congregation, administering the day-to-day operations as Head of Staff, moderating the 

meetings of Session and Congregation, giving such teaching and spiritual programmatic leadership as is 

appropriate, and representing FPC Northville in community and ecumenical meetings. She will be a 

faithful member of the Detroit Presbytery, attending regular meetings and serving on such committees as 

requested. * 

 

II Compensation 

As compensation for her services, FPC Northville shall pay annual compensation to Rev. Spycher as 

follows: 

         July – Dec Jan - June 

 Salary        $19,624 $19,624  

 Housing allowance      $19,624 $19,624 

 Total effective salary      $39,248 $39,248  

 

III Benefits** 

 7.65% Social Security offset     $3,003  $3,003 

 Business expenses (reimbursement of actual expenses) $1,250  $1,562.50   

 Medical, pension, and death & disability   $15,769 $10,205 

 Education Allowance (reimbursement of actual expenses) $1,375  $1,375 

 Medical expenses (reimbursement of actual expenses) $550  $550  

 

**Note regarding medical, pension and death & disability insurance: 

From June – December, FPC Northville is required to pay PC (USA) 39% of Rev. Spycher’s effective 

salary. In turn, PC (USA) provides health insurance and basic death & disability insurance, and also 

makes contributions towards Rev. Spycher’s pension. The insurance requirements are changing starting 

January 1, 2025. The requirement to pay PC (USA) for medical, death and disability insurance and 

pension has change to 26% of Rev. Spycher’s annual salary. The reimbursement of business expenses 

has also increased to $3125 from $2500. 

 

IV Additional Benefits  

Rev. Spycher shall receive four weeks paid vacation (including 4 Sundays) and two weeks of paid study 

leave (including two Sundays) annually. Study leave and the education allowance may be rolled over for 

up to three years.  

 

*Senior Pastor – Head of Staff position description is available in the church office. 
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